
   

Parma Town Board meeting held on Tuesday, July 16, 2013 at the 
Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton Parma Corners Road, Hilton, New York. 

 
ATTENDANCE 

 

   Supervisor   Carmey Carmestro 
   Councilperson   James Smith 
   Councilperson   Gary Comardo 
   Councilperson   James Roose 
   Councilperson   Tina Brown  
 

   Building Inspector   Jack Barton 
   Highway Supt.  Brian Speer 
 

Absent   Recreation Director  Steve Fowler 
 

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE 
 

Helen Ives, Carol Kluth, Nancy Kuhn, Patrick Buskey, Art Cosgrove, Martin Philippone, 
Esq., Mike Wyant, Harold Wyant, Scott Copey and other members of the public who did 
not sign in. 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Supervisor Carmestro called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and lead those 
present in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag, followed by a moment of silence.  
Emergency exit procedures were noted and that the meeting was being recorded. 
 

MINUTES JUNE 18, 2013 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 167-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Roose, to accept the Minutes of the June 18, 2013 Town 
Board meeting with a spelling correction to Farmington Lawn Care, Inc. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

TOWN CLERK REPORT 
 

The Town Clerk report for June has been submitted and filed.   
 

The Rochester Disc Golf Club has asked for use of the disc golf course, the parking lot 
area of the VFW and to be able to have a 10’x10’ pop up tent for registration for a 
tournament on September 14th and 15th.  It has been confirmed there will be no food or 
vendors and they will provide a Certificate of General Liability Insurance as they have 
done in the past.  The Town Board was in agreement to allow and wanted to be sure it 
was understood that all access would be from the VFW parking area so as not to conflict 
with anything else going on in the Park. 
 

A letter of resignation has been received and filed from Mary Greenwell from her Court 
Clerk position.  



Parma Town Board   
July 16, 2013 
Page 2 
 
 

The Clerk informed the Town Board that representatives have been in the area from 
Southwestern Advantage.  Numerous towns have been approached about soliciting and 
two different individuals have come to this office.  This is the company that we have had 
problems with in the past.  The Clerk wanted to make the Board aware of their presence 
and that she has discouraged them from applying as we have denied them in the past.  
There was discussion on what had happened previously and it was suggested that an 
informational release be provided to the public. 
 

The confirmation letter for the filing of Local Law #3-2013 pertaining to residency for 
the Special Police, Court Officer Attendants and Peace Officers has been received from 
the Department of State. 
 

Notification was also received from the Monroe County Legislature Planning and 
Economic Development Committee that there will be a public hearing held at 5:00 pm on 
Monday, July 29, 2013 at the legislative chambers.  They are seeking public input on 
parcels to be added to agricultural districts.  One of the parcels is 116 acres at 5161 Ridge 
Road West in Parma and owned by the estate of Joseph Verhulst. 
 

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 

Supt. Speer reported the walls have been poured and backfilled for the salt shed.  The 
rafters/trusses are expected to go up next week.  He noted that they will also be doing 
some drainage work as part of the project.  
 

AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT FOR THE  
EXPENDITURE OF HIGHWAY MONEYS - 2013 

 

Supt. Speer reported he is requesting to amend the Highway Agreement.  The cost to 
finish Pease Road is considerably more than he had planned due to incorrect estimates.  
He felt this will make a better road.  The overall dollar amount will remain the same 
because the work on Dunbar Road will not be done this year.  He felt it is likely that they 
will have to do culvert work on Dunbar as well and it would be better to wait and do it all 
at once. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 168-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to amend the Agreement for Expenditure of 
Highway Moneys for 2013 – Permanent Improvements to read: 

Pease Road (from Ridge Road to Ogden Parma TL Road).  Mill the outside 4’ on 
the west side and replace with 3” of dense binder. True and Level with paver and 
adjust driveways, a distance of 1.06 miles, a sum not to exceed $155,000. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT 
AUTHORIZATION TO PURCHASE PICKUP TRUCK 

 

Supt. Speer reported that four bid packets were requested by potential bidders;  
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however, only one bid was received.  The bid received was from Doan Chevrolet 
in the amount of $17,500. 
 

Councilman Smith asked if the bid was advertised and opened as required.  The 
Town Clerk confirmed it was.  Supervisor Carmestro asked if the price included a 
warranty.  Supt. Speer said there was not an extended warranty and thought he 
might look into having it rustproofed. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 169-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, to approve the purchase of a 2005 Chevrolet 
Silverado from Doan Chevrolet per the bid opening on July 15, 2013 for 
$17,500 with funding to come from the B Fund surplus. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

Supt. Speer provided information on options for the purchase of equipment.  While 
attending the Association of Towns Highway School, he learned about how some other 
municipalities purchase equipment.  He provided a summary of sales tax revenues for the 
Town.  He suggested using 50% of the surplus sales tax revenues (sales tax received over 
what was budgeted to be received) to purchase highway equipment.  He also provided 
lease quote information from First Niagara on their leasing program and noted quotes 
would have to be obtained from other banks if this was a direction the Board would like 
to move forward with.  He felt this was an alternative to using up the B Fund surplus 
when equipment was needed.  He wanted to know if the Town Board was interested in 
pursuing this and if so he will provide more specific information regarding it.   
 

Supervisor Carmestro clarified that Supt. Speer would be getting information from 
Teitsworths and another organization to show us the advantages of purchasing on lease 
versus buying outright.  Councilperson Smith noted this is something to look into but not 
something we have done in the past.  Supt. Speer noted it was done once with the 
purchase of an excavator.  He would like to know if the Town Board would like him to 
garner more information on the lease to own option.  He would give the Board a list of 
the equipment he has now and some of the things he would like to purchase.  He would 
like to see a program set up for varied replacement to get the most out of the funding 
allotted and tie it into the expected use of the equipment. 
 

Councilperson Comardo indicated he was ok with learning more about this and would 
also like to hear about the other side of this option. He would like to hear pros and cons 
of lease to own and in particular, from entities that do not have a financial interest in 
having the Town using their lease agreements and why or why not other municipalities 
use or do not use these options. 
 

BUILDING DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 

Mr. Barton reported the monthly report for June has been completed and submitted.  
There were 164 inspections done by the Building Department, Code Enforcement, and 
Fire Marshal.  He reported the Doan Chevrolet project is close to receiving a conditional 
Certificate of Occupancy as there are still some items to be addressed.  They are hoping 
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to get it this Friday.  Mr. Barton explained Mr. Prince has spent a great deal of time 
working on this due to the size of the project, has been doing a portion at a time with the 
contractor and generating punch lists for what needs to be addressed.   
 
Mr. Barton updated the Town Board on the status of the property owners that have tapped 
into the Pure Waters’ sanitary sewer on Dunbar Road unbeknownst to anyone.  This 
came to light when a neighbor looked into tying in because their septic system is failing.  
Monroe County and Pure Waters have both responded to Mr. Barton’s inquiries and they 
feel it will be at the discretion of the Town Board as to whether a district should be 
created or they can tie in as out of district users.  He has contacted the Town Attorney 
since it has been some time since we have had to do this.  He will be checking that the 
agreements are current and address what needs to be covered.  Anyone coming in as an 
out of district customer will be responsible for their costs associated with doing so.  It 
will also address that if a public sewer comes through in the future, these users would be 
obligated to abandon the private and tie into the public and pay for the public.  He will 
confirm the language, and will propose a sit down with the property owners.  The next 
step would be to have the block of four properties fill out applications.  He is hoping to 
get this done fairly soon and will keep the Board abreast of the status.   
 

RECREATION DEPARTMENT REPORT 
 

Mr. Fowler was not able to attend the meeting.  Liaison Brown reported that the 
Commission had met at the Fire Hall and were provided a tour.  Enrollment for the 
playground program was over 250 participants.  There is a $5.00 increase in this year’s 
fee, so revenue is expected to be up.  
 

BUSINESS ITEMS 
 

RAY WAGER, CPA – AUDIT REPORT 
FOR FISCAL YEAR END DECEMBER 31, 2013 

 

Supervisor Carmestro introduced David Rizzari, Senior Manager at Raymond F. Wager, 
CPA, P.C. who coordinated the annual audit for fiscal year-end 2012.  Mr. Rizzari 
reported the audit resulted in a clean unqualified opinion.  He explained that this means 
they were presented fairly with generally accepted accounting principles.  Through the 
testing performed, they found no fraud and no irregularity as it pertains to the accounting 
recorded on the accounting system.  A Financial Executive Summary was provided to the 
Board with information on each fund’s Balance Sheet and Revenue and Expense 
Summaries as compared to budget.  This is intended as a tool for the Board to understand 
where the Town stands by Fund and how we did on the revenue and expense sides 
compared to what was budgeted.  The management letter audit findings included minor 
procedural items.  These and the financial statements were reviewed in detail with 
Supervisor Carmestro and Finance Director Mary Gavigan.  The report of the Town 
Clerk and Receiver of Taxes identified the procedures used and one very minor finding in 
the report.  A corrective action plan was issued in response. 
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Mr. Rizzari noted the equity sections of each Balance Sheet show the fund balances for 
each fund and are broken out by undesignated, appropriated (what was used to reduce 
taxes) and reserves (set up for specific purposes).  He explained the Town has very 
limited reserves that are modestly (emphasis added) funded and that the Town should 
continue as part of the long range financial plan to set aside funds in reserves.  He noted 
with revenue streams drying up and the tax cap it will be difficult to maintain the level of 
services residents expect and are accustom to seeing.  There are many different kinds of 
reserve accounts the Town can establish and they are basically the means for a 
municipality to save for specific purposes and act as a safety net.  There were no 
questions from the Town Board. 
 

PUBLIC HEARING  
TOWN CODE CHANGES – ACCESSORY APARTMENTS 

 

Supervisor Carmestro opened the public hearing on amendments to the Parma Town 
Code pertaining to Accessory Apartments at 7:35pm.  It was noted that the following 
legal notice was published in the Suburban News and posted as required.   
 

LEGAL NOTICE 
TOWN OF PARMA 

 
The Parma Town Board has scheduled a public hearing on proposed Local Law #5-2013 to 
review proposed changes to Parma Town Code Chapter 165 Zoning, Section 76 Accessory 
Apartments.  The public hearing will be held at the Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton-Parma 
Corners Rd., Hilton, New York on July 16, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at which time persons in favor of or 
opposed to said local law may be heard.  Copies of the proposed local law are on file at the Parma 
Town Clerk’s office and will be available on the Town website (www.parmany.org) for public 
inspection.  
 
Dated:  June 21, 2013 

Town of Parma 
Donna K. Curry, Town Clerk 

 

Mr. Barton noted the intent of this amendment was to address the way the current code is 
written and to allow accessory apartments that would be outside the footprint of the 
primary structure.  Proposed revisions have been posted on the website and available for 
public viewing.  This was sent to Monroe County Planning and Development for review 
and there were no comments returned.  (Copy attached as Schedule C)  There was one 
letter received from attorney Martin Philippone.   
 

Mr. Philippone was present and addressed the Town Board.  He felt the Town Board 
would be setting absolute limits and that the Zoning Board would not step outside of 
whatever boundaries are established here.  He was not in agreement with the area 
limitations.  He felt that the requirement of “…not to exceed 35% of total floor area of 
the principal building or 550 sq. ft., whichever is greater.” might be suitable if attached to 
the main house where there could be shared features.  But it would not be sufficient for 
any kind of “quasi-independent living” in a separate structure as in his client’s case.  
Using the proposed criteria, his client could only have 875 sq. ft. for the accessory 
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structure.  He felt this would not provide adequate space for a reasonable quality of life 
that would provide more than one bedroom, a kitchen and a bathroom that would likely 
have to be handicap accessible.  He felt that 1,000 sq. ft. was a more reasonable amount 
of space and would allow for the dynamics of moving from primary structure to the 
accessory structure or vice versa.   
 
Councilperson Roose asked for clarification on if the 35% was for accessory and attached 
structures.  Mr. Barton responded yes.  He asked if the 35% was already in our code. Mr. 
Barton responded yes.  Supervisor Carmestro asked if the majority of towns in Monroe 
County were at this number.  Mr. Barton noted he did not research individual towns but 
did bring this up with Barb Johnston who works for Stuart Brown Associates and assisted 
the Town in creating the current code.  Ms. Johnston informed him the reasoning for the 
35% size restriction was intended to distinguish an accessory apartment within an 
existing dwelling from a two-family dwelling.  She noted the 35% restriction is fairly 
common and did not characterize it as arbitrary but a maximum of 45% of the floor area 
of the principal building might also be also be reasonable if the Town Board thinks it is.  
She noted that special permits go before the Zoning Board and there may be some areas 
where a larger scenario might be appropriate. She did not feel it represents a major 
change to the proposed amendment. 
 

Councilperson Smith noted the way it is written it does not limit for any specific zoning 
area from having an accessory apartment.  He felt that under some circumstances this 
could be excessive, especially for lakefront property.   
 

Mr. Barton noted this was looked at and it was felt it would be discretionary to the 
Zoning Board of Appeals.  When the request goes before the Zoning Board, they would 
determine what the impact would be to the neighborhood and could determine the 
approval or denial.  It would still be a case by case basis.  A site plan would be needed, 
set back requirements would need to be met and any other applicable zoning 
requirements would have to be met or receive a variance.   
 

Councilperson Comardo asked for confirmation that an application would have to be 
renewed every two years and restricted to the intended purpose indicated in the 
application which would be for family members.  Mr. Barton confirmed this and noted 
the wording was being amended to family members. 
 

Councilperson Brown wanted to confirm the Town will now be authorized to go in and 
inspect at the termination of a special use permit and that the kitchen area would be 
removed so the area could not be rented as an apartment in the future.  Provisions have 
been added requiring inspections at the time of application, renewal (every two years) 
and at such time it was no longer being used for this purpose.  Mr. Barton confirmed this.  
If someone were to request a larger structure, they would have to apply for a special 
permit and an area variance. 
 

There was discussion on increasing to 45% and reversing the wording to maximum 
instead of minimum.  Mr. Barton noted when he asked Ms. Johnston where the 35% 
came from he included the 45% suggestion made by Mr. Philippone so she would 
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understand the reason behind the question.  Her response was to where and why the 35% 
was used and that it would be at the Town Board’s discretion to change to 45%. 
 

Councilperson Brown asked how the Zoning Board felt about the proposal.  Mr. Barton 
noted they are were aware of the first proposed revisions; from the ones he heard back 
from, they like current proposal as compared to the first proposal; and they are not aware 
of any increase ( i.e. 45%).  There was further discussion and debate on what the Zoning 
Boards could approve.  The conclusion was that once the Town Board sets the parameters 
then the Zoning Board works within them and can grant relief from them.  The proposal 
submitted to them by Mr. Philippone’s client was for a separate structure and the current 
code only addresses attached structure.  The Zoning Board did not feel they could address 
this issue until the Town Board determined if a separate structure could be considered an 
accessory apartment.  Councilperson Brown asked if there had ever been any over the 
35% approved for the attached structures.  Mr. Barton could recall two on the spot and 
confirmed there have been prior requests to the Zoning Board.  Councilperson Brown 
noted the wording could be left the way it is proposed (35% or 550 sq. ft. whichever is 
greater) and the Zoning Board could grant relief.   
 

Pat Buskey questioned the economics of this.  Building a small accessory structure is 
costly.  He was concerned that any fixtures removed for an inspection could be replaced 
and the structure used again.  He does not want to see single family residential property 
become multi-family property. 
 

Mr. Philippone felt that it would not be a multi-family structure because it would be 
blood family.  He also stated it was less expensive to remodel an existing structure than 
building a structure.  In the case of Mr. Philippone’s client, the cost to remodel the 
detached structure would be less that building an addition to his client’s existing home.  
Mr. Philippone reiterated his position that the Zoning Board would not act outside the 
parameters of what is specified in the code.  Supervisor Carmestro noted that reason the 
Zoning Board felt they could not address that request was because the request was for a 
separate and not an attached structure.  Mr. Barton confirmed this and noted it had 
nothing to do with percentages. 
 

Mr. Buskey noted that when the building is no longer being used for the approved use it 
is not going to go away even if the kitchen and other parts are removed.  He wanted 
clarification on if it would become an accessory use building at that point.  Mr. Barton 
indicated it would become an accessory structure.  Mr. Buskey noted an accessory 
structure would require a variance.  When the Zoning Board approves accessory 
structures it is done before a structure is built.  He stated the owner could be forced tear 
down the structure; take 200 feet off; or be forced to apply for a variance to a structure 
where that scenario already exists. 
 

The public hearing was closed at 8:10 p.m. and Supervisor Carmestro asked Board 
members for their input. 
 

Supervisor Carmestro asked the Board for their comments.  Councilperson Roose 
indicated he was ok with increasing the maximum size to 45% as long as the Zoning 
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Board can restrict it for more densely populated areas.  He felt if the Town Board goes to 
the lower percentage, it will be difficult for the Zoning Board to stretch farther from the 
code.  He thought the decision should be made here so they do not feel they are going too 
far out of the box.  Councilperson Smith stated he was uncomfortable with secondary 
structure and was not in favor of allowing a completely stand-alone structure.  
Councilperson Comardo was in favor of renovating the secondary structure and 
increasing the footprint.  He felt it is another option for supporting extended families.  He 
stated he understands the downside but felt the Zoning Board of Appeals is there to 
exercise control on a case by case basis and that it is worth going down that road.  
Councilperson Brown stated she was in favor with the way it is currently written at 35%.  
Supervisor Carmestro stated he was in agreement for attached accessory apartments but 
not with free standing structures.  He felt we would lose control over how they would be 
used. 
 
The Board moved on to review SEQR.  It was noted that this has previously been 
identified as a Type 1 action.  Board members acknowledged that they had received and 
reviewed Part 1.  The Board moved to Part 2 of SEQR and reviewed and answered all the 
questions.  (See Schedule D at end of minutes) 
 

TOWN OF PARMA 
TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION ISSUING THE NEGATIVE DETERMINATION 

OF ENVIRONMENTAL SIGNIFICANCE FOR PROPOSED REVISIONS TO 
THE PARMA TOWN CODE 

 

RESOLUTION NO. 170-2013 Motion by Councilperson Comardo, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, 

WHEREAS: 
1. The Parma Town Board (hereinafter referred to as Town Board) has reviewed the 

Environmental Assessment Form and narrative for the adoption of amendments to 
the Parma Town Code that apply to all residential zoning districts and would 
allow accessory apartments in accessory structures as well as within the principal 
residential structure and eliminate the requirement that the occupant of the 
accessory apartment be elderly or infirm. 

2. The Town Board has considered the Environmental Assessment Form and narrative 
and the proposed Negative Determination of Environmental Significance. 

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT: 
1. The Town Board declares that the actions to adopt amendments to the Parma Town 

Code will not have a significant adverse effect on the environment. 
2. The Town Board further declares that the reasons supporting this negative 

declaration include: 
 a. Compared with the criteria listed in Section 617.11 of SEQR regulations, all 

indications are that the proposed action will not cause substantial adverse 
change in community character, aesthetics, design and natural features; and, 

 b. Review of the proposed zoning amendments, as well as the Environmental 
Assessment Form and narrative, has indicated that the proposed zoning 
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amendments will not have a significant adverse impact on the environment 
of the Town of Parma. 

3. The Supervisor is directed to sign page 1 of the Full Environmental Assessment 
Form to indicate that a Negative Determination of Environmental Significance has 
been issued. 

4. The Town Clerk is directed to file a copy of the Negative Determination of 
Environmental Significance and Attachment thereto in the Town Office and with 
the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation. 

 
ROLL CALL VOTE:  Councilperson Smith  Aye 
    Councilperson Comardo Aye 
    Councilperson Roose  Aye 
    Councilperson Brown  Aye 
    Supervisor Carmestro  Aye 
 

Motion carried. 
 
Supervisor Carmestro read a proposed resolution on whether to approve the proposed 
amendments to the Accessory Apartments section of the Town Code.  There was 
discussion clarifying the wording for paragraph E and it was determined that this vote 
was on the wording as it had been proposed provided (no changes).  Mr. Barton noted 
that previous discussion included what would be reverted back.  The proposal they are 
voting on will require that the kitchen and the bathroom will have to be removed for both 
the attached and stand-alone structures.  There is an exception if in the attached structure 
these can remain if access is unhindered. 
 

TOWN OF PARMA 
TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION TO ADOPT LOCAL LAW #4  

AMENDMENTS TO THE PARMA TOWN CODE 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 171-2013 Motion by Councilperson Comardo, seconded by 
Councilperson Roose, 
 

1. The Parma Town Board has received a final draft of proposed amendments to the 
Parma Town Code applying to all residential zoning districts that would allow 
accessory apartments in accessory structures as well as within the principal 
residential structure and eliminate the requirement that the occupant of the 
accessory apartment be elderly or infirm. 

2. Appropriate public notice of the proposed amendments to the Parma Town Code 
was made, as well as referral to the Monroe County Planning Department for 
review and comment; and 

3. The Parma Town Board has considered comments made by the public and 
interested agencies at the Public Hearing held on July 16, 2013; and 

4. The Parma Town Board, as the only involved agency, has completed the 
Environmental Review of the adoption of said Code revisions and issued a 
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"Negative Declaration" of significance, pursuant to the State Environmental Quality 
Review (SEQR) regulations; and 

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT: 
 

1. The Parma Town Board hereby adopts the above described amendments to the Parma 
Town Code. 

2. The Clerk is directed to notify the Monroe County Planning Department of this action 
and to file the appropriate notices as required by NYS law.  

3. This resolution shall take effect immediately. 
 

ROLL CALL VOTE:  Councilperson Roose  Aye 
    Councilperson Smith  Nay 
    Councilperson Comardo Aye 
    Councilperson Brown  Aye 
    Supervisor Carmestro  Nay 
 

Motion carried. 
 

PUBLIC HEARING 
5064 RIDGE ROAD WEST PUBLIC HYDRANT DISTRICT 

 

Supervisor Carmestro read the following legal notice to establish the 5064 Ridge Road 
West Public Hydrant District.  It has been published in the Suburban News on June 2, 
2013 and posted as required. 
 

Town of Parma Legal Notice 
Public Hearing for Establishment of the 5064 Ridge Road West 

Public Hydrant District 
 

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT A PUBLIC HEARING WILL BE HELD BY THE TOWN 
BOARD OF THE TOWN OF PARMA ON July 16, 2013 AT 8:00 PM AT THE PARMA 
TOWN HALL, 1300 HILTON PARMA CORNERS ROAD, HILTON, NEW YORK, AT 
WHICH TIME; ALL PERSONS INTERESTED WILL BE HEARD TO CONSIDER THE 
FOLLOWING: 
 

 A Petition has been filed by the property owner located within the Town of Parma to 
establish a Public Hydrant District of the Town of Parma to be known as, the 5064 Ridge Road 
West Public Hydrant District described in Schedule A and a map has been prepared by Razak 
Associates relating to the facilities, improvements and services in a portion of the Town of 
Parma, wherein the 5064 Ridge Road West Public Hydrant District is proposed to be established, 
and such Petition, description and map has been duly filed in the office of the Town Clerk of the 
Town of Parma. The full text of said Petition and map shall be available for inspection at the 
Parma Town Clerks Office during normal business hours. Interested parties may contact the 
Town Clerk at 392-9461. 
 

Schedule A 
 

PROPOSED DESCRIPTION FOR PUBLIC HYDRANT DISTRICT 
PROPERTY LOCATED AT TAX ACCOUNT NUMBER  072.01-1-40 
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 All that tract or parcel of land situate in the Town of Parma, County of Monroe, and 
State of New York being part of Town Lot 12 in Township 4 of the Triangular Tract and 
being more particularly described as follows: 
 

Beginning at a Point in the northerly right of way line of Ridge Road West (N.Y.S. Rte. 104, 99.00' 
feet wide right of way) at a distance of 908.25'  feet westerly, as measured in said northerly right of 
way line, from westerly right of way line of Parma Corners Hilton Road, thence; 

1.    Southerly, forming an angle of 96 °29' 13" in the southeast quadrant, a distance of  
 50.23' feet to the centerline of Ridge Road West, thence; 

 2    Westerly, and along the centerline of said Ridge Road West, and forming an 
 interior angle of 96 °29' 13" with Course  1, a distance of 180.01'  feet to a point, 
thence; 

 3.    Northerly, and forming an interior angle of 83 °30'47' with Course 2, a distance of 
981.12' feet to a point, thence; 

 4.    Easterly, and forming an interior angle of 96 °18'53" with Course 3, a distance of 
179.93' feet to a point, thence; 

 5.    Southerly, and forming an interior angle of 83 °41'07' with Course 4, a distance of 
 930.18' feet to the Point of Beginning, containing 3.82+ acres as measured to the 
 right of way line of Ridge Road West 

 

Mr. Barton provided background on how this request came about.  During a modification 
to a site plan for a change to the use of a structure on the property, it was identified that 
the structure would not meet the fire code requirements of being within 400 feet of a fire 
hydrant.  The applicant had the option to install a sprinkler system or add a public 
hydrant to meet the code.  The applicant chose to pursue the public hydrant option which 
was less cost prohibitive.  The Water Authority requires a public hydrant district for this 
to occur.  The applicant will pay for hydrant, installation costs and annual maintenance 
fee; hence, the reason for the special district.  The hydrant will be installed in the right of 
way and on the Water Authority’s main line on Ridge Road. 
 

Supervisor Carmestro noted this was referred to Monroe County Planning and 
Development.  A response was received from Monroe County Planning and Development 
indicating they had reviewed the application and had no comments.  A response was also 
received from Monroe County Water Authority.  They concurred with the Town of 
Parma acting as lead agency for this project and requested that plans and specifications be 
developed in accordance with MCWA standards when addressed as part of the review 
and approval process. 
 

Supervisor Carmestro opened the public hearing for public comment at 8:40 p.m.  There 
were no comments.  The public hearing was closed at 8:41 p.m.  It was noted this was 
identified as an unlisted action and that the Town Board has reviewed Part 1 of the Short 
Environmental Assessment Form and proceeded to review Part 2. (See Schedule E at end of 
minutes for SEQR, Monroe County Planning and Development and Water Authority responses) 
 

SEQR DETERMINATION REQUEST TO CREATE  
5064 RIDGE ROAD WEST PUBLIC HYDRANT DISTRICT  

 

RESOLUTION NO. 172-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Roose, after reviewing the Short Environmental Assessment Form and 
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other relevant information for the request to create the 5064 Ridge Road West Public 
Hydrant District; the Town Board of the Town of Parma determines that the proposed 
rezoning will have no significant adverse impact on the area and therefore the Town 
Board issues a negative declaration. 
 

Motion carried:  Aye 5   Nay 0 
 

ESTABLISH 5064 RIDGE ROAD WEST PUBLIC HYDRANT DISTRCT 
 

(See Schedule B at end of minutes for Order Establishing the District) 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 173-2013 Motion by Councilperson Comardo, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, to approve the creation of the 5064 Ridge Road West Public 
Hydrant District per the Order Establishing the District. 
 

Motion carried:  Aye 5   Nay 0 

 
PUBLIC HEARING - RIGHT TO FARM LAW 

 

Supervisor Carmestro opened the public hearing for the creation of the Right to Farm 
Law at 7:35 p.m.  The following legal notice was read.  This was published in the 
Suburban News and posted as required.   
 

LEGAL NOTICE 
TOWN OF PARMA 

 
The Parma Town Board has scheduled a public hearing on proposed Local Law 
#4-2013 to be known as the “Right to Farm Law of the Town of Parma”.  The 
public hearing will be held at the Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton-Parma Corners 
Rd., Hilton, New York on July 16, 2013 at 8:30 p.m. at which time persons in 
favor of or opposed to said local law may be heard.  Copies of the proposed local 
law are on file at the Parma Town Clerk’s office and will be available on the 
Town website (www.parmany.org) for public inspection.  

 

Supervisor Carmestro asked for comments.  Scott Copey explained that many 
municipalities have created Right to Farm Laws.  It is intended as a statement of intent by 
the Town administration with the purpose of the law being to declare the Town as 
farming Community.  It provides the framework for resolving disputes pertaining to 
agricultural related concerns such as smells, dust, noise and similar issues through the 
Town’s Zoning Board and the County’s Agricultural and Farmland Protection Board. 
 

Mr. Barton noted it will make new residents moving into the Town aware that this is a 
farming community and you should expect that you will experience various kinds of 
noise, smells, etc.  Pat Buskey noted it provides protections for existing farms.  Brian 
Speer inquired how these people would be notified.  Mr. Barton explained that site plans 
will have a statement that this property is located within/near a farm.  This will be 
incorporated within the subdivision plans and would be followed through with the 
Planning Board when an applicant comes in for approval.  This will expand on what the 
Board has already been doing.  Councilperson Smith noted this will be especially helpful 
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when a house is built around dormant farmland and then the farmland starts to be farmed 
again and the new resident was not expecting that this could happen.  The law protects 
farmers but will not protect the farmer that is not using good farming practices.  The law 
will be good for everyone.  Mr. Barton noted feedback was received from Robert King 
late yesterday suggesting we put more into our law.  He noted Agricultural and Markets 
can only act as an advisor/mediator in an agricultural district and asked that we provide 
our own definitions rather than referring to state definitions.  There was discussion on 
tabling the public hearing so that these areas could be tightened up.  It was decided to 
push the continuation of the hearing out to September.  There was discussion on whether 
it should be republished.  It was felt because we are not closing the public hearing and 
just adjourning and reconvening on September 17, 2013; there would be no reason to re-
advertise. 
 
RESOLUTION TO TABLE THE CONTINUATION OF THE PUBLIC HEARING 

ON THE RIGHT TO FARM LAW 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 174-2013 Motion by Councilperson Roose, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, to table the public hearing on the Right To Farm 
Law and reconvene at the September 17, 2013 Town Board meeting. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

BUSINESS ITEMS - CONTINUED 
 

NEW YORK STATE RETIREMENT REPORTING RESOLUTION 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 175-2013 Motion by Councilperson Brown and seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Parma hereby establishes the following as standard 
work days for the following elected and appointed officials and will report the following 
days worked to the New York State and Local Employees’ Retirement System based on 
the record of activities maintained and submitted by these officials to the clerk of this 
body: 
 

Title  Name  Standard 

Work Day 

(Hrs/day) 

Term Begins/Ends Participates in 

Employer’s Time 

Keeping System 

(Y/N) 

Days/Month 

(based on Record 

of Activities)- 

maximum days 

reported is20)   

Elected Officials  
      

Town Clerk  Donna K. Curry  7 01/01/2010 – 12/31/2013 N  26.65** 
Board Member  James Smith 7 01/01/2012 – 12/31/2015 N  6.17 
Board Member  Tina Brown 7 01/03/2013 – 12/31/2013 N 1.44 
      
Appointed Officials     

Receiver of Taxes  Donna K. Curry  7  
01/01/2012 -12/31/2012 

 See Town Clerk  this appointment is renewed annually N  
Conservation Board Michael White 7  01/01/2013 – 12/31/2014 N  .36  
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Member 
Dog Control Officer Arthur Fritz 7 01/01/2013 – 12/31/2013 N 7.74 
      
Planning Board 
Member Robert Pelky 7 01/05/2012 – 12/31/2017 N .40 
Zoning Board of 
Appeals Secretary Carrie Webster 7 01/01/2013 – 12/31/2013 

 
N 

 
1.30 

      
**the maximum number of days that can be reported to the New York State Retirement System is 20 

 

Motion carried:  Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

HILTON APPLE FEST REQUEST FORM 
 

Supervisor Carmestro reported a request has been received from the Apple Fest 
Committee for use of a gator and four to five picnic tables October 4th through the 7th.  It 
was noted during previous discussions about allowing use of the Town’s gators, that the 
Board felt the newest gator would not be loaned out.  During tonight’s discussion the 
Board agreed the older gator could be used provided the Parks Department does not need 
it on those days and was alright with use of the picnic tables. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 176-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to allow the Hilton Apple Fest Committee to use 
the older of the Town’s two gators and four or five picnic tables for the 
2013 Apple Fest from October 4th through the 7th. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

THIRD QUARTER HEALTH SAVINGS ACCOUNT PAYMENT 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 177-2013 Motion by Councilperson Roose, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to authorize the payment of the third quarter 
Health Savings Account payment to First Niagara Bank in the amount of 
$47,025. 
 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

BUDGET TRANSFERS 
 

 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 178-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, to approve transfers as submitted. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5   Nay 0 

BUDGET TRANSFERS Jul-13

FROM TO 
ACCT # DESCRIPTION AMT. ACCT # DESCRIPTION AMT. REQUESTED

AOO571711042500 MAINTENANCE SUPPLIES 9,114.35 AOO571711021000 EQUIPMENT PARKS 9,114.35 SMITH
AOO516199040000 MISC CONTINGENCY 5,360.96 AOO571711021000 EQUIPMENT PARKS 5,360.96 GAVIGAN
AOO570731049542 YOUTH THEATER 175.00 AOO570731049732 BASKETBALL CAMP 175.00 FOWLER

14,650.31 14,650.31
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Supervisor Carmestro thanked Supt. Speer for having staff pick up and work on fixing 
the Jacobson mower.   
 
PETER TASSEY - ADDRESSES ON CLEARVIEW AND LIGHTHOUSE BEACH 
 

Supervisor Carmestro reported a letter has been received from Peter Tassey which he 
would like read.  In summary, Mr. Tassey expressed his disappointment in the Board’s 
decision to change the addresses of two neighboring residents from 18 and 20 Clearview 
Avenue to 2 and 4 Lighthouse Beach Road and the Town Board’s unwillingness to 
respond to or address his previous challenges of that decision.  He felt there was no 
substantive reason for the property owners to make the request and for the Town Board to 
approve it.  He was also appalled by the complete lack of response.  He referenced Town 
Board minutes from May 4th and 18th of 2010 when the requests were discussed and the 
decision was made to change the names of the addresses.  Mr. Tassey felt there was no 
hardship suffered by either party. He noted that the other documents such as public 
utilities, DMV and voter registration referred to by Mr. Kesselring were created by Mr. 
Kesselring himself when he furnished each of those agencies with his address, which at 
the time did not exist.  Mr. Tassey noted the following problems created by the approval 
and his objections.  The letter was closed with his request for reconsideration of the 
Board’s prior decision on this matter. 
 

Supervisor Carmestro reviewed what had happened at prior meetings in 2010.  There was 
a lengthy discussion which included: the Hilton Parma Fire Department was not in favor 
of this when presented; 911, Hilton Parma Fire Department, Lakeshore Fire Department 
(they are the backup) and Monroe Ambulance should be contacted if this is going to be 
reconsidered, this would be a name change and a number change, Clearview Avenue 
shows on Google maps, some Town Board members were not aware of subsequent 
requests for this to be changed back, and the difficulty in identifying where the properties 
are if you are looking for Lighthouse Beach Road. 
 

Councilperson Smith noted he has gone out to the location and researched information on 
the web.  He was surprised to find the bed and breakfast still lists Clearview Avenue on 
the web.  He felt at the time they had a legitimate business reason but it appears they have 
not changed their advertising.  In looking at Mr. Kesselring’s property, a small sticker on 
his mailbox indicates the Lighthouse Beach address. 
 

Supt. Speer noted you cannot get to these two properties on Lighthouse Beach Road; you 
can only access these properties from Clearview Avenue.  Years ago at the very end of 
Lighthouse Road you turned on to Lighthouse Beach Road and it went along the 
lakeshore.  Where the road was then is now in the lake.   
 

There was further discussion resulting in the Board being in agreement to reconsider the 
prior decision.  The Board asked Mr. Barton to contact the agencies noted and get there 
input on the name of these two addresses. 
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PUBLIC FORUM 
 

Supervisor Carmestro opened the public forum to anyone who wished to address the 
Board.  There was no response. 
 

LIAISON REPORTS 
 

**Councilperson Brown reported everything she had during the Recreation Report 
regarding the Recreation Commission. 
 

It was noted the dog kennel arrangement was working very well with Hamlin and that 
they have a very effective adoption program. 
 

**Councilperson Comardo reported the Zoning Board of Appeals had six actions.  All 
applied for one or more area variances and one for a special permit.  The resulting action 
was that one was tabled, one was withdrawn, two were denied and two were approved.  
Code Enforcement provided a year to date summary of issues.  There were 110 issues 
were reported, of which 78 have been closed.  Most of the issues have been property 
maintenance related.  Fifteen have been since our last meeting. 
 

**Councilperson Smith reported the park is slowly getting out from under all the water 
and they are happy to have the Jacobson mower back.  
 

GASOLINE METER – PARKS DEPARTMENT 
 

He noted that one of the issues that came up indirectly from the state audit is that there 
are a variety of vehicles that use gasoline from the Park’s tank but there is no tracking on 
usage for each piece of equipment.  He has developed a log to be used when putting fuel 
in a vehicle.  Councilperson Brown asked who else uses this tank.  Councilperson Smith 
responded that only the Parks Department.  This will provide better accountability on 
gasoline usage and assist in identifying maintenance issues and provide data for making 
equipment decisions.  He recommended the purchase of a gas meter at a cost of $574.50 
and will include installation. 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 179-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to authorize the purchase of a gas meter for the 
Parks Department at a cost of $574.50. 
 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

The Historical Society will be holding their August 19th meeting at the Historical 
building.  It will be a picnic and a head count is needed.  Everyone is asked to bring a 
covered dish and hot dogs, utensils and strawberry shortcake for dessert. 
 

**Councilperson Roose reported there were two auto dealers on Ridge Road that 
received approval for their site plans.   
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**Supervisor Carmestro reported invitations are being sent for the grand opening of the 
new Doan Chevrolet building on August 28, 2013.  He also reported he spoke to the 
Hamlin Supervisor about the Assessor Agreement.  They have agreed to our Board’s 
request to cover the cost fifty-fifty.  Hamlin would like to see an estimate of what it will 
cost this year.  An estimate will be provided and updated when numbers for health 
benefits and retirement are available.  This will need to be reviewed each year along with 
any pay increases.  He also discussed breaking up the schedule so that the Assessor is 
there for three days and here for two and then the opposite the next week.  They are 
looking for accountability for when he is at each municipality.  It would be a three year 
contract. 
 

WARRANTS 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 180-2013 Motion by Councilperson Brown, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to approve payment of AOO General Fund bills, 
in the amount of $91,679.76. 

Motion carried:   Aye  5   Nay 0 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 181-2013 Motion by Councilperson Comardo, seconded by 
Councilperson Smith, to approve payment of BOO Part Town Fund bills, 
in the amount of $16,308.48. 

Motion carried:   Aye  5   Nay 0 
 
RESOLUTION NO. 182-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 

Councilperson Roose, to approve payment of DAO Highway, Townwide 
Fund bills, in the amount of $859.78. 

Motion carried:   Aye  5   Nay 0 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 183-2013 Motion by Councilperson Roose, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, to approve payment of DBO Highway, Part Town 
Fund bills, in the amount of $60,714.05. 

Motion carried:   Aye  5   Nay 0 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 184-2013 Motion by Councilperson Brown, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to approve payment of HDO Town Bridges Fund 
bills, in the amount of $4,159.81. 

Motion carried:   Aye 5   Nay 0 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 185-2013 Motion by Councilperson Comardo, seconded by 
Councilperson Smith, to approve payment of HHO Salt Shed Fund bills, 
in the amount of $3,386.64. 

Motion carried:   Aye 5   Nay 0 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 186-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Roose, to approve payment of SDO Townwide Drainage 
Fund bills, in the amount of $511.20. 

Motion carried:   Aye  5   Nay 0 
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RESOLUTION NO. 187-2013 Motion by Councilperson Roose, seconded by 

Councilperson Brown, to approve payment of TAO Trust & Agency Fund 
bills, in the amount of $917.95. 

Motion carried:   Aye  5   Nay 0 
 

The total to be paid is $178,537.67. 
 

RESCIND 4658 RIDGE ROAD WEST REZONING RESOLUTIONS 
 

Supervisor Carmestro explained that two motions were done to approve the rezoning of 
4658 Ridge Road West 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 188-2013 Motion by Councilperson Brown, seconded by 
Councilperson Comardo, to rescind Resolutions 149-2013 and 150-2013 
approving the rezoning of 4658 Ridge Road West from Light Industrial to 
Highway Commercial. 

Motion carried:   Aye 5   Nay 0 
 

SEQR DETERMINATION 
REOUEST TO REZONE 4658 RIDGE ROAD WEST FROM 

LIGHT INDUSTRIAL TO HIGHWAY COMMERCIAL 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 189-2013 Motion by Councilperson Comardo, seconded by 
Councilperson Brown, 
After reviewing the Short Environmental Assessment Form and other 
relevant information for the request to rezone 4658 Ridge Road West from 
Light Industrial to Highway Commercial; the Town Board of the Town of 
Parma determines that the proposed rezoning will have no significant 
adverse impact on the area and therefore the Town Board issues a negative 
declaration. 

Motion carried:  Aye 5  Nay 0 
 

REZONE 4658 RIDGE ROAD WEST FROM LIGHT INDUSTRIAL TO 
HIGHWAY COMMERCIAL 

 

RESOLUTION NO. 190-2013 Motion by Councilperson Smith, seconded by 
Councilperson Roose, to approve the rezoning of 4658 Ridge Road West, 
Tax Account # 072.02-2-9, from Light Industrial to Highway Commercial. 

 

Motion carried:   Aye 5    Nay 0 
 

A motion was made by Councilperson Comardo to adjourn the meeting at 9:15 p.m. and 
numerous seconds.  All were in favor. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Donna K. Curry 
Parma Town Clerk 
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SCHEDULE A 
Exhibit A 

 

 All that tract or parcel of land situate in the Town of Parma, County of Monroe, and 
State of New York being part of Town Lot 12 in Township 4 of the Triangular Tract and 
being more particularly described as follows: 
 

Beginning at a Point in the northerly right of way line of Ridge Road West (N.Y.S. Rte. 104, 
99.00' feet wide right of way) at a distance of 908.25'  feet westerly, as measured in said 
northerly right of way line, from westerly right of way line of Parma Corners Hilton Road, 
thence; 

1. Southerly, forming an angle of 96° 29' 13" in the southeast quadrant, a distance 
of  50.23' feet to the centerline of Ridge Road West, thence; 

2. Westerly and along the centerline of said Ridge Road West, and forming and 
interior angle of 96° 29’ 13” with Course 1, a distance of 180.01’ feet to a point, 
thence;  

3. Northerly, and forming an interior angle of 83° 30’ 47” with Course 2, a distance 
of 981.12’ feet to a point, thence; 

4. Easterly, and forming an interior angle of 96° 18' 53" with Course 3, a distance 
of 179.93’ feet to a point, thence;  

5. Southerly, and forming an interior angle of 83 °41'07' with Course 4, a distance 
of 930.18’ feet to the Point of Beginning, containing 3.82+  acres as measured 
to the right of way line of Ridge Road West  

 
 

SCHEDULE B 
 

At a regular meeting of the Town  
Board of the Town of Parma, in the  
County of Monroe, New York, held  
at the Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton  
Parma Corners Road, on July 16, 2013  

__________________________________________ 
 

In the Matter of the Establishment of 5064 Ridge Road  ORDER  
West Public Hydrant District in the Town of Parma,  ESTABLISHING 
County of Monroe, New York.     DISTRICT 
_________________________________________ 
 
 WHEREAS, a map, plan and report relating to the establishment of the proposed 

5064 Ridge Road West Public Hydrant District prepared by Razak Associates, PLLC 

duly licensed civil engineers of the State of New York, in a manner and in such detail as 

has been determined by this Town Board, has been duly filed with the Town Clerk in 

accordance with the requirements of article 12 of the Town Law; and 



Parma Town Board   
July 16, 2013 
 
Page 20 

 WHEREAS, Resolution was duly adopted by this Town Board on June 18, 2013, 

reciting the filing of said map, plan and report, the improvements proposed, the 

boundaries of the proposed district, the proposed method of financing, the fact that the 

map, plan and report describing the same were on file in the Town Clerk’s Office for 

public inspection, and stating all other matters required by law to be stated, and 

specifying July 16, 2013 as the date, at 8:00 p.m. on said day as the time, at the Parma 

Town Hall, 1300 Hilton Parma Corners Road, Hilton, New York 14468 as the place 

where this Town Board would meet and consider said map, plan, and report, and to hear 

all persons interested in the subject thereof, concerning the same and to take such action 

thereon as is required or authorized by law; and 

 WHEREAS, such order was duly published and posted as required by law; and 

 WHEREAS, a hearing on said matter was duly held by said Town Board on July 

16, 2013 at 8:00 p.m. on said day, in the Parma Town Hall, 1300 Hilton Parma Corners 

Road, Hilton, New York 14468; and  

 WHEREAS, pursuant to said petition, it is the intention of the Petitioner(s), as 

sole owner(s) of all the taxable property in said public hydrant district, to construct said 

water hydrant and appurtenances, there will be no town funds expended,  

 WHEREAS, the said Petitioner shall be responsible for all fees to be charged 

annually for the inspection and maintenance of said water hydrant and appurtenances, 

which is currently $200.00, and 

 

Now, after due deliberation, it is 

 RESOLVED AND DETERMINED: 

a. That the Notice of Hearing was published and posted as required by law, 
and is otherwise sufficient; 

b. That all property and property owner(s) within the proposed district are 
benefited thereby; 

c. That all property and property owner(s) benefited are included within the 
limits of the proposed district; 

d. That it is in the public interest to establish said district; and be it further 
 

 RESOLVED AND DETERMINED: 

 



Parma Town Board   
July 16, 2013 
 
Page 21 

 That the establishment of the proposed district as set forth in said map, plan and 

report be approved; that the improvements herein mentioned be constructed by the 

Petitioner(s); and such district shall be known and designated as “5064 Ridge Road West 

Public Hydrant District” and shall be bounded and described as set forth in Exhibit A 

attached hereto and made a part hereof; and be it further 

 RESOLVED AND DETERMINED: 

 That the public hydrant for said district is to be constructed by Petitioner(s), 

owner of the Exhibit A premises, wholly at its own expense, and it has offered to convey 

the same without cost to the Town of Parma, that the cost of connecting the same with the 

Monroe County Water Authority shall be borne by the properties benefited thereby; and 

be it further 

 RESOLVED AND DETERMINED: 

 That the Town Clerk be, and hereby is, authorized and directed to file a certified 

copy of this Resolution in the Office of the Clerk of Monroe, which is in the County in 

which the said Town of Parma is located, and in the Office of the State Department of 

Audit & Control, Albany, New York State, within ten days after the adoption of this 

Resolution, pursuant to the provision of section 195 of the Town Law. 
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SCHEDULE C 
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SCHEDULE D 
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SCHEDULE E 
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